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CLIMATE: Bush admin opposes expanded protection for World Heritage sites
Dan Berman, Greenwire senior reporter

The U.N. World Heritage Committee should not add sites to its list of endangered places based on
the threat and effects of global climate change, the Bush administration argued at a meeting in
Paris last week.

Climate Change: Taking stock of Industrial Emissions -- An E&E Special Report

In a memo submitted to a World Heritage Committee working group, the administration says that
because climate change is not necessarily caused solely by man-made actions and cannot be
reversed in the near future, the committee should not act to address the issue.

"It cannot be demonstrated that global climate change is caused only by man-made greenhouse gas
emissions," the memo says. "It also cannot be demonstrated that if all human caused greenhouse
gas emissions were eliminated immediately, climate change would be reversed in the foreseeable
future. Therefore, it cannot be demonstrated that any threats to sites from climate change are
amenable to correction by human action."

The administration also argues that not enough data is available to determine whether climatic
changes at World Heritage Committee sites are the result of human-induced climate change or
natural variability and suggests that many of the 812 sites were in fact created by climate
shifts. "Many world heritage sites were inscribed because of Outstanding Universal Value that is
or was the direct result of historic and radical climate change," the memo states.

Peter Roderick, co-director of the Climate Justice Programme, said the United States is urging
the committee to shirk its obligations to protect world heritage sites. "The committee has
already recognized the dangers that climate change poses to the best parts of the planet, and it
is entirely appropriate for it to investigate the threat and draw up an urgent plan of action,"
Roderick said.

Last week's Paris meeting was of a World Heritage Committee working group tasked with addressing
a response to the climate change issue. Paul Hoffman, Interior's deputy assistant secretary for
fish and wildlife and parks, who represents the United States on the United Nations' World
Heritage Committee, said the working group reached a consensus that climate change affects world
heritage sites that will result in a report to the full committee at its July meeting in
Vilnius, Lithuania.

The working group determined the role of the World Heritage Committee is to study, adapt,
research and continue to consult with other bodies on the issue, Hoffman said. "Basically do the
on-the-ground things to ensure climate change impacts do not cause significant threats to the
outstanding value to world heritage sites," he said.

That finding is in-line with the U.S. position that the proper role of the committee is to
provide information on the effects of climate change but not to direct policy. The United States
believes the U.N. Framework on Climate Change is the proper vehicle for policy determinations.
Advocacy groups seek addition of five heritage site

Environmental groups have petitioned the World Heritage Committee to add five world heritage
sites to the "danger list," which traditionally has been used to call attention to areas
threatened by development, neglect or war. A finding that irreversible harm from global warming
could force the United States to commit to mandatory greenhouse gas reductions, the groups
suggest.

Climate change is causing glaciers to melt at Glacier National Park and the Waterton-Glacier
International Peace Park on the U.S.-Canada border, Nepal's Sagarmatha National Park, and Peru's
Huascaran National Park, the groups say. For instance, Glacier National Park in Montana has seen
more than 80 percent of its glaciers disappear due to climate change, causing damage to the
park's plants and animals, according to a petition filed last month by the Center for Biological
Diversity, Defenders of Wildlife and several other groups ( E&ENews PM , Feb. 17).

Australia's Great Barrier Reef and Belize Barrier Reef Reserve System are also being damaged by



rising temperatures, environmentalists contend.

The working group was not charged with making a recommendation on the petitions to add the five
parks to the danger list, but the Bush administration memo argues that not acting on climate
change is not akin to actively damaging a site. "Not taking an action, such as not reducing
greenhouse gas emissions, or not signing on to an agreement like the Kyoto Protocol, does not
constitute a 'deliberative measure which might damage' a site," the memo states.

Kassie Siegel, director of the climate, air and energy program at the Center for Biological
Diversity, said the administration continues to deny scientific proof of the effects of global
warming. "This is March 2006 and the scientific evidence keeps accumulating at an astounding
rate, and they continue to say it," Siegel said. "In 2001 they were wrong, in 2006 it's hard to
believe they keep saying it. For some highly placed Interior official to be parroting this stuff
today is just unbelievable."

Hoffman said the memo does not change U.S. policy on climate change. "We don't believe it's a
change at all," he said. "It does not, as some NGO's proposed, claim that climate change is an
unproven theory."

The memo was drafted to respond to the validity of the petitions and the World Heritage
Committee process, Hoffman added. "It speaks to that on the basis of the World Heritage
Convention and the operational guidelines that set out policies and procedures for this process."

Hoffman said the memo was a collaboration between Interior, the State Department and other
government agencies. "It was a group effort," he said. "It's a U.S. government position. We
coordinated amongst a wide array of agencies."

A White House Council on Environmental Quality spokesperson said CEQ did not have a hand in
drafting the memo.
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